

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11 OCTOBER 2004 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, M Digney, H A Harding, T Laverty, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive



Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services




Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mr K McGarry, Technical Services Manager




Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer





Mr Donal Doyle, Kirk McClure Morton





Mr Eamon Molloy, North West Waste Management Working Group


04/28:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors C Blaney and W Graham, who were unable to be present.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor Hartin stated that he had no Chairman’s Business to discuss.
Any Other Business

The Chairman stated that Planning Applications be discussed under Any Other Business at the end of the meeting.

04/28:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 SEPTEMBER 2004 AND MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 6 SEPTEMBER 2004
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 September 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 September 2004 be adopted.

The minutes of the Special Council Meeting held on 6 September 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Special Council Meeting held on 6 September 2004 be adopted.

04/28:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING 13 SEPTEMBER 2004  AND THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 6 SEPTEMBER 2004
Bulky Refuse Collection
Councillor McConaghy referred to page twenty two of the minutes of 13 September 2004, and in particular to Bulky Refuse Collections and enquired if the Technical Services Manager (TSM) had anything further to report.
The TSM stated that he would clarify the number of items that could be collected before a trailer would be needed for bulky collection.
Councillor McConaghy also enquired if it would be possible for Councillors to vouch for pensioners for proof of age for discount for Bulky collections rather than having to provide identification.

This was agreed.

Domestic Rates

Councillor Laverty referred to page sixteen of the minutes of 13 September 2004, and in particular to Domestic Rates and stated that the pensioners who had attended the previous meeting had suggested that Council’s response should also be sent to the other Council areas.
The Clerk informed Councillor Laverty that Councils were encouraged to work through NILGA.

After discussion, it was agreed that Moyle District Council’s response to the Domestic Rating Consultation Paper would be sent to NILGA as per the request of the pensioners who had attended the Council Meeting held on 6 September 2004.

Budget Reports

Councillor McAllister enquired if there was anything further to report on the Budgets as mentioned on page eleven of the minutes of 13 September 2004.

The Clerk stated that the Director of Administration and Finance had recently returned from maternity leave and that she would be addressing this matter.

Fisherman’s Path, North Street, Ballycastle

Councillor McIlroy referred to page three of the minutes of 13 September 2004 and in particular to the Fisherman’s Path and stated that a report on the number of complaints received by the PSNI regarding the Fisherman’s Path should be brought back to Council before any final decision would be made on its closure.
This was agreed.

04/28:04
PRESENTATION BY THE NORTH WEST REGIONAL WASTE MANAGEMENT GROUP WITH  MR DONAL DOYLE OF KIRK MCCLURE MORTON AND EAMON MOLLOY OF NORTH WEST REGIONAL WASTE MANAGEMENT GROUP IN ATTENDANCE.
Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr Donal Doyle of Kirk McClure Morton and Mr Eamon Molloy of the North West Regional Waste Management Working Group to the meeting.
Mr Doyle thanked members for allowing them to update members on Moyle District Council’s progress in relation to Waste Management.  

He stated that in general there was very little landfill capacity and that what was left was decreasing, and pointed out that legislation and directives, and the cost of waste management was increasing.  He reminded members that every Council had costs and pressures and that they were all potentially facing fines if targets were not met, and suggested that everyone should work together.

Mr Molloy presented members with an in-depth overview of statistics and comparisons of where Moyle District Council stood in comparison to the other Northern Councils in regards to the implementation of the Waste Plan and also provided some recommendations and actions to aid Council to lead the way for effective waste management.
Mr Molloy and Mr Doyle thanked members for their attention and invited them to ask questions.
In reply to Councillor S Blaney, the Technical Services Manager (TSM) stated that the use of a blue bin collection was more economical than a kerb side collection and that contamination would be limited as individuals would be willing to police what was put in the bins themselves.

Mr Molloy stated that neighbouring Councils would not collect bins that were contaminated and that the onus would therefore be on the household to dispose of the contents.  He also informed members that if the household was willing to use the bins, they would use them properly.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Doyle stated that the cost of recycling had increased due to significant marketing.

Also in reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that specialist contractors disposed of asbestos and delivered it to a site, and pointed out that the Environmental Health Department could give advice on its removal.

Referring to the tonnage of waste being dumped, the TSM stated waste was being properly dumped and recorded and pointed out that although recycling was playing a significant part, it was nowhere near its target.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the only way to achieve targets was to educate people.
In reply to Councillor Digney, the TSM stated that there was no money for a bigger amenity centre at the moment, but pointed out that an arrangement had been made with Coleraine Borough Council to use their store at no cost at the moment.

Having answered members’ further questions, Councillor Hartin thanked Mr Doyle and Mr Molloy for their presentation, and they left the meeting at this point.

04/28:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT

The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

John Clarke Memorial Plaque
The TSM stated that Ms Miriam Hanna had indicated a wish to have the John Clarke Memorial Plaque positioned on an Irish Bank format at Portaneevey Car Park.  
He reminded members that the cost to Council to construct the Irish Bank would be in the region of £1,000, and stated that if approval was granted, the monies would be listed in Council’s budget for 2005/06.

Councillor S Blaney stated that the plaque would continue to be vandalised, and enquired why it could not positioned at the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre.

The Clerk stated that the visitors centre would be not an option due to its redevelopment.

Councillor McConaghy stated that shifting the plaque would not put an end to its vandalism.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black,


“That the plaque be fixed and positioned at the original site”.

After further discussion, it was agreed that costings would be brought back to Council regarding the reattachment of the plaque in memory of John Clarke to its original site.

New Pontoon Arrangement – Rathlin Harbour

The TSM stated that an Extra Ordinary Meeting of the Rathlin Development Community Association had been held to discuss Council’s decision to place pontoons within the Rathlin Harbour; that a letter had been sent to Mr R G Lewis stating that there was no need for any pontoons at present; and that a letter had been received from Hilary Carmichael seeking an immediate undertaking from Council that no further works would be carried out in relation to the pontoons.
He reminded members, however, that Council had agreed to proceed with the introduction of these pontoons at their meeting of 14 June 2004 and again following a letter of objection being received from Mr Noel McCurdy on 9 August 2004.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she had understood that the placement of the pontoons had come about as a result of an available grant and not through necessity.

The TSM stated that a meeting had been held in July on Rathlin Island to discuss the additional pontoons.

Councillor Harding stated that she had been requested to enquire if the decision for the pontoons could be agreed in principle subject to a meeting later on in the week.

The TSM reminded members that as a condition of the grant, the money had to be spent before the end of the month, but stated that Council could consider repositioning the pontoons at a later stage.

Councillor Digney stated that there should have been consultation with the Islanders.
The TSM stated that he had invited representatives from the three groups to the meeting in July, and that it was too near the deadline for using the grant aid to arrange another meeting.

The Clerk reminded members that the proposals had also been on public display on the Island since July 2004.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the vast majority of people would agree with the pontoons.  He also stated that in his opinion, they would enhance the facilities and would not be detrimental to the Island.

Councillor McDonnell expressed his agreement with these remarks and stated that only nineteen people out of almost one hundred had expressed disagreement at the project.  He stated that in his opinion, the people should be glad that Council was doing something for the Island.  He also stated that it was technically a good solution and should be pursued as quickly as possible.

Councillor McAllister concurred with these remarks, and reminded members that Council had already agreed to the placement of the pontoons and that funding had been received.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the placement of the pontoons at Rathlin Island would go ahead and that the Dog Leg format would be adopted”.
Litter Bins / Dog Fouling Bins

The TSM reminded members that Council had previously agreed to allow multi use litter bins for the receipt of dog fouling and stated that if Council wished to retain this position, the introduction of additional litter bins along Clare Road, Ramoan Road, Rathlin Road and Church Road would be in the region of £450 each, subject to tender.
He pointed out that no monies had been set out in the current year’s budget for additional bins.

The TSM also referred to the letter dated 4 October 2004 from Mrs W Johnston that had been circulated for members’ attention regarding the provision of bins along the railway path from Bushmills to the Giants Causeway.
In reply to Mrs Johnston’s letter, the TSM suggested that a bin should be placed at either end of the path, one by Moyle District Council (MDC) and one by Coleraine Borough Council.  He informed members that a timber slated bin would cost £75.
Councillor McMullan stated that groups should be encouraged to apply for grant aid under environmental schemes.

Councillor Black stated that it was a very badly needed facility and that it was a health and safety issue for mothers with young children.

Councillor Digney stated that dog owners should be more responsible.

Councillor McAllister stated that he could not see how it would encourage dog owners who did not care, and pointed out that enforcement should be increased.

Councillor Hartin suggested that the purchase of litter bins be deferred until the rates budget.

This was agreed.

Councillor Black expressed her disappointment at this decision.

Replacement Vehicles

The TSM stated that tenders had been received for the purchase of two new crew cab pick-ups, and recommended that the purchase be based on the lowest tender received in the form of two Mitsubishi FB634EW from J & F Group, Mallusk for the sum of £26,390.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That the two new crew cab pick-ups be purchased based on the lowest tender received from J & F Group Mallusk for the sum of £26,390”.
Provision of Floodlighting to Mosside Football Pitch
The TSM stated that following members’ request, he had contacted Caldwell Consulting to update their budget price for the provision of 200 LUX floodlighting to Mosside Football pitch to facilitate training and junior club matches, and informed members that the cost would be in the region of £45,000 and would provide eight, sixteen metres columns each with three floodlights.
He informed members that a lesser scheme could be considered for training only at a cost in the region of £35,000 which would utilise twelve metre columns.

He also stated that Council’s electrician had been requested to install security lights as requested at the Council meeting held on 27 September 2004, and pointed out that the work would be carried out within the next fourteen days.
Councillor Digney stated that the main flood lighting should be deferred until the rates meeting, but stated that the issue should be addressed.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,

“That grant aid should be sought for the floodlighting for Mosside Football Pitch”.

Councillor McAllister enquired if Dundarave Football Pitch could be included for floodlighting.

After discussion, it was agreed that flood lighting for Mosside Football Pitch and Dundarave Football Pitch would be deferred until the rates estimates meeting.  It was also agreed that the possibility of grant aid for floodlighting would be investigated.

Request for Memorial Bench, Tennis Courts, Ballycastle

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mrs Judith Robinson requesting permission from Council to position a memorial bench in memory of her mother, formerly of Fairhill Street, at Ballycastle Tennis Courts.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,
“That permission be granted for a memorial bench to be positioned in the Tennis Courts, Ballycastle subject to Council not being responsible for the maintenance”.

Request to Position Mobile Cinema
The TSM stated that a fax had been received from Cinemobile requesting permission to set up their mobile, one hundred seated cinema on 1 and 2 November at the Ferry Terminal Car Park, Ballycastle and 3 and 4 November 2004 at Waterford Car Park, Cushendall.

This was agreed.

Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden

The TSM stated that Whittaker & Watt had been requested to provide a layout of the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden themed on Joey Dunlop’s Racing No.3, as displayed at the meeting.
He informed members that DRD Roads Service had no objections and would agree to sell the land.

After discussion,

Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,

“That land would be transferred at a cost agreed by the VLA to enable Council to proceed to a Planning Application for the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden”.

Rathlin Island Waste Management Study

The TSM stated that further to a request by Council’s Waste Management Group, Kirk McClure Morton had been requested to detail costs in respect of undertaking a Waste Management study for Rathlin Island, and pointed out that the cost indicated would be £5,800.
He informed members that the cost would include one visit to the island, two meetings with officers and one meeting with elected members, which, he stated, would identify a range of options and identify the preferred management option including costs.

Councillor McIlroy stated that in his opinion, using consultants would be a waste of money, and enquired if the study could be carried out in-house.

The TSM stated that there would not be the same knowledge base or time to carry out the study in-house.

Councillor Black enquired if the Waste Management Group could meet with the Islanders and draw up a plan.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the study needed expertise and that it should go ahead.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that waste management had been modernised here but pointed out that Rathlin Island had been left behind and should be brought up to standard.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the Island needed particular expertise and pointed out that although it was a ridiculous amount of money, it could be justified.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black,

“That the Waste Management Study for Rathlin Island be approved to be carried out by Kirk McClure Morton”.

After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That Council would not proceed with the Waste Management Study for Rathlin Island until it was investigated if the £5800 could be recouped from grant aid”.

After discussion, it was therefore agreed not to proceed with the Waste Management Study for Rathlin Island until it would be investigated if the £5800 could be recouped from grant aid.
Request to Provide a Municipal Burial Ground within the Moyle District

The TSM stating that following the receipt of a letter from the Venerable J N Patterson, and reports of 12 January and 9 February, a letter had been sent to all churches within the district regarding the request to consider the provision of a municipal burial ground. He informed members that all churches had replied indicating a shortage of burial ground within the respective parishes.
He stated that if Council wished to proceed with the provision of a municipal burial ground within Moyle, the next step would be to decide on the most appropriate location for the facility and to identify potential suitable sites within that location.

The TSM suggested that the churches be requested to suggest potential sites for the municipal burial ground.

This was agreed.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,



“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report be adopted”.

04/28:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Quay Road Development

The Tourism Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that the Quay Road development plans had been presented to the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee (MSAC) for consultation as requested at the last Council Meeting.  He informed members that the committee had been very impressed by the scheme and gave their whole hearted support for the project.
He also informed members that as agreed by Council, R Robinson and Son had been instructed to proceed to tender and that it was hoped to have a report to Council for approval for Monday 15 November 2004.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TDRM stated that it had been Council’s decision to forward the plans to the MSAC, and pointed out that they had recommended the development to proceed.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she had had several concerns with regard to the plans and pointed out that she had been assured at the time that there would be an opportunity for input.
The TDRM stated that everyone had an opportunity to make representation at the MSAC.

After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the tender for the Quay Road Development would proceed”.

Community Sport Programme

The TDRM stated that following the resignation of one of the three Sports Coordinators, and a subsequent meeting with the SCNI, the possibility of splitting the hours between the two existing coordinators, or allocating extra hours to one co-ordinator had been suggested.
He informed members that following consultation with both coordinators, and with MSAC, it had been suggested that the extra hours be allocated to John Fall, and the TDRM pointed out that Mr Fall had agreed to this subject to Council approval.

After discussion, it was agreed that the extra hours of work generated by the resignation of the third Community Sport Coordinator would be allocated to John Fall.

Councillor McMullan enquired if any progress had been made with regards to grant aid for summer schemes for children with special needs.
After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the possibility of grant aid for the provision of special needs for the summer schemes.

Correspondence from Moyle Football Club and Dr M Laverty

The TDRM briefed members on correspondence between Dr Laverty and the Sports Development Recreation Officer (SDRO) regarding the availability of the Quay Road Football Pitch, and stated that despite the decision that had been taken by Council Officers that the pitch was not playable, Dr Laverty had decided to use it.
Councillor Hartin stated that Dr Laverty had contacted him with regards to the use of the football pitch, but pointed out that he had told Dr Laverty that he had not the responsibility of allocating the pitch.  He also stated that he had taken exception that Dr Laverty had stated that he had agreed that the pitch was playable as that had not been true.
He also stated that a letter had been received from Dr Laverty requesting permission to address Council.

This was agreed.

Dr Laverty spoke from the public gallery, and gave members an overview of the Ballycastle United team.  He also stated that in his opinion the pitch had been playable and available, and that it was an infringement of rights for Council not to allow the youth to play.  

In reply to Councillor Black, the TDRM stated that the issue was that the booking had not gone through the process as resolved at a previous meeting, and reminded members that there were on-going issues with arbitration.
He also informed members that there had been no communication through the club secretary that the team had wanted to play a match on the pitch that day.

Dr Laverty requested that the council would review the day for checking whether the pitch would be playable or not, and that it should be moved closer to the day of play.
The TDRM stated that leagues required sufficient notice as to whether the pitch was playable or not.

In reply to Councillor S Blaney, the TDRM stated that the Ballycastle United Senior team had the priority as per the agreement.
Councillor S Blaney stated that if the pitch had been deemed unplayable, it would be unplayable for everybody.

Councillor McIlroy stated that in his opinion, it should be left with the referees to decide if the pitch is playable or not.
The TDRM stated that liability would fall to Council if someone was injured when the pitch should not have been played on.  He also referred to the arbitration and stated that Council had cancelled a match and could have a case on an equality basis.
In reply to Dr Laverty, the TDRM stated that he would clarify if the deadline for deciding if a football pitch was playable could be put back to the day before the match.

Mr McGarry, speaking from the public gallery, stated that the problem had been ongoing for two years and stated that he had understood that it had been resolved in January.  He pointed out however that he had never been notified of details and had received no minutes from the meeting that had been held to discuss the issue and stated that there had been some discrepancy with the minutes and their interpretation.
Councillor McIlroy suggested that the Clerk would investigate the issue with officers and the football clubs and bring a report back to Council.

Councillor Molloy stated that the policy had been agreed at a previous meeting and that the games should be immediately allocated by alternative Saturdays.

Councillor Laverty stated that he had chaired the meeting to discuss the distribution of the pitch and stated that the interpretation was that Ballycastle United would fill in two fixtures in the month and would be allowed first preference and any Saturdays free after that would be allocated to Ballycastle United Reserves.
Councillor Black stated that ill feeling should be put behind and put down to a lack of communication.

The TDRM stated that there was a need to establish protocol, and that all communication should be done through the club secretaries.
The Clerk stated that it could be checked with the leagues to clarify the deadline for deciding if a pitch is playable and then stick to that decision.

Councillor McCambridge stated that it should be left with the referees.

Councillor Molloy stated that the pitch should be used alternately and that if there was a fifth Saturday in the month, whoever would be due that week would get it.  He stated that by doing it that way, it would be less complicated and less open to misuse.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That a meeting be held this week to resolve the issue”.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be held on Tuesday 12 October 2004 at 7.00pm with two representatives of both Ballycastle United and Moyle Football Club, relevant Councillors, the TDRM, SDRO and the Clerk in attendance.  It was also agreed that the TDRM would contact Moyle Football Club regarding the meeting.

Environmental Information Centre
The TDRM stated that the Environmental Information Centre had written to Council enquiring if it would be interested in them making a presentation to relevant members of council staff and councillors in order to raise awareness of the support they can provide.
After discussion, it was agreed that the presentation by the Environmental Information Centre be left until after Christmas.

Proposed Closure of Fisherman’s Path, Ballycastle

The TDRM stated that the Environment & Heritage Service had been requested to provide procedures under the access to the Countryside (Northern Ireland) Order 1983 to make a public path extinguishment order.  He reminded members that before making the order, it must appear to the Council that it is expedient to stop the path on the grounds that it is not needed for public use, and that Council must be satisfied that it is expedient to do so having regard to which the path would likely be used and the effect which closure would have on land served by it, taking into account the provisions for compensation.
Councillor McDonnell pointed out that compensation could be in the form of providing an alternative.

After discussion, it was agreed that allowing another path to be used as an alternative would be investigated as a provision for compensation for the closure of the Fisherman’s Path, Ballycastle under the public path extinguishment order.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
04/25:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions
The Director of Finance and Administration (DFA) stated that an application had been received from the Rathlin Development and Community Association for a Voluntary Contribution of £100 to travel to Annagry, Co. Donegal with a drama group to perform in Caslian Oir on 30 October 2004 and to tour the historical sights, and she recommended that it be approved.
This was agreed.

Ferry Terminal Building

It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

The DFA stated that a request had been received from a local resident for the use of the Ferry Terminal Building to hold a surprise fortieth birthday function.

After discussion, this was agreed subject to insurance.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Lands at Carrowreagh Road

The DFA stated that it was apparent that planning permission would not be forthcoming at Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, and suggested that these lands be put on the market for sale with a covenant that they would be for agricultural use only and that Council rights would have to be bought out if they were for any other use.
Councillor McDonnell stated that although planning was not forthcoming at the minute, it may not always be the case and pointed out that it would be premature to dispose of the land.

The Clerk pointed out that under DOE requirements, Councils were not supposed to land bank.

After discussion, it was agreed that the lands at Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, would be retained and let under the normal November terms.

Budgets

Councillor McCambridge referred to the Budgets and in particular that of recruitment and suggested that the local recruitment agency be considered for employment within Council.

This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
04/28:08
GIANT’S CAUSEWAY VISITORS CENTRE.  TO CONSIDER DRAFT MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING.
After discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

The Clerk referred to the draft Memorandum of Understanding for the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre that had been circulated, and stated that it had been based on points that Robin McMinnis had raised at a previous meeting, but pointed out that there were a number of changes, which he had highlighted for members information.
After lengthy discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,

“That the Council seek legal advice regarding the draft Memorandum of Understanding”.
After further discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,

“That Council should accept the Memorandum of Understanding in principle subject to legal advice and the amendments made”.

On a recorded vote being taken, requested by Councillor McDonnell, Councillors Black, Laverty, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell and Molloy voted in favour and Councillors S Blaney, Digney, Harding, McAllister, McIlroy and McMullan voted against the amendment which was lost.  Councillor Hartin abstained.
On a recorded vote being taken, requested by Councillor McDonnell, Councillors Black, S Blaney, Digney, Hartin, Laverty, McAllister, McConaghy, McIlroy and McMullan voted in favour, and Councillor Molloy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Harding, McCambridge and McDonnell abstained.
It was agreed that a Special Council Meeting would be held on Monday 18 October 2004 at 7.00pm with representatives of DETI in attendance.

04/28:09
TO DETERMINE TIMES OF PLANNING MEETINGS (DEFERRED FROM COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 27 SEPTEMBER 2004)
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,


“That the Planning Meetings would commence at 7.00pm”.

04/28:10
SELLAFIELD REPROCESSING (DEFERRED FROM COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 27 SEPTEMBER 2004)
   (Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested that this item be deferred until the next Council Meeting.

This was agreed.

04/28:11
TO DISCUSS THE PROPOSED NEW COUNCIL AREAS
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested that this item be deferred until the next Council Meeting.

This was agreed.

04/28:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Local Government International Bureau – Close to EU:  Europe in Northern Ireland to be held on 3 November 2004 in Belfast City Hall from 9.45am to 2pm.  (No Cost plus travel)

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,

“That Councillor Digney would be nominated to attend the Local Government International Bureau – Close to EU:  Europe in Northern Ireland to be held on 3 November 2004 in Belfast City Hall from 9.45am to 2pm”.

European Year of Education Through Sport – A conference to highlight the value of sports in shaping character and social skills as well as enhancing physical fitness amongst young people, to be held on 9 November 2004 at the Belfast Waterfront Hall.  (No Cost plus travel).

After discussion,

Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resovled,

“That Councillor McAllister would be nominated to attend the European Year of Education Through Sport – A conference to highlight the value of sports in shaping character and social skills as well as enhancing physical fitness amongst young people, to be held on 9 November 2004 at the Belfast Waterfront Hall”.  

LARnet Conference – Where the Wind Blows and the Rain Falls – The Story of a Dirty Bomb, to be held on 23 November 2004 at the Meteorological Office HQ, Fitzroy Road, Exeter.  (Cost - £150 plus travel and accommodation).


There were no nominations for the above conference.
04/28:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated that an application had been received under for the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:-

Occasional Licence for Glenrovers GAC (Armoy) for 22 October 2004.
There were no objections to the above application.

04/28:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The Clerk stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.
04/28:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Liquor Licensing Legislation

E-mail dated 18 August 2004 from the Liquor Review Team (LRT) advising members of the review of liquor licensing legislation.  

This email was noted.

Planning System

Letter dated 23 September 2004 from the CBI informing members of businesses’ concerns with respect to the planning system and to suggest that a forum be held to discuss the issues in more detail.  

This letter was noted.

Full Time Reserve Officers

Letter dated 24 September 2004 from Lisburn City Council (LCC) informing members of the resolution made by LCC regarding the reduction in the Full-Time Reserve Officers.  

This letter was noted.

Straidbilly Primary School

Letter dated 24 September 2004 from NEELB updating members on the situation with regards to parking facilities at Straidbilly Primary School.  

This letter was noted.

Cushendall Library Refurbishment

Letter dated 27 September 2004 from the NEELB thanking Council for their letter of congratulations regarding the Cushendall Library Refurbishment.  

This letter was noted.

Review of Public Administration

Letter dated 27 September 2004 from SOLACE Northern Ireland enclosing a paper highlighting the key principles and themes to be addressed for the Review of Public Administration.  

This letter was noted.

Bushmills Traders Association

Letter dated 30 September 2004 from the Bushmills Traders Association requesting permission to speak at the Council Meeting to be held on Monday 25 October 2004.  

After discussion, it was agreed that the Bushmills Traders Association would be granted permission to speak at the Council Meeting to be held on Monday 25 October 2004 subject to them being properly constituted.
Murder Sentences
Letter dated 4 October 2004 from the Carrickfergus Borough Council seeking endorsement for their call for stronger legislation to ensure sentences for murder would better fit the crime and to advise the Secretary of Sate at Stormont of Council’s support.  

This letter was noted.
Dog Excrement Bins
Letter dated 4 October 2004 from Mrs W Johnston informing members of the need for dog excrement bins along the Railway Pathway from Bushmills to the Giants Causeway.  

This letter had been discussed during the Technical Services Manager’s report.

Review of Public Administration
Letter dated 6 October 2004 from Banbridge District Council with attached submission on the Review of Public Administration.  

This letter was noted.
NILGA Full Members’ Meeting and AGM
Members Briefing from NILGA informing members of the Summary of Outcomes of the NILGA Full Members Meeting and AGM held in September 2004.  

This briefing was noted.
Northern Health and Social Services Board, Annual Report 2003/2004.  

Councillor McMullan referred to page sixty one of the NHSSB annual report and stated that he had been amazed that the auditors report had not listed top managements’ salaries for the Board.  He stated that in his opinion this was totally wrong as all information was supposed to be open and pointed out that it was sending out the wrong message to the public.
He requested that a letter be sent to the Northern Health and Social Services Board and the Minister requesting why salaries of top management of the Board had not been provided in the annual report and also requesting more openness and accountability.

Northern Group Systems, Annual Report 2003/2004.  

This annual report was noted.
DRD, Regional Transportation Strategy for Northern Ireland 2002-2012, Annual Monitoring Report 2003-2004. 
This report was noted.
Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Consultation Document - Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety    – An Oral Health Strategy for Northern Ireland

Department of Social Development – Housing Statistics 2003-04.

Department of Social Development – Evaluation of Partners for Change, Final Report, June 2004.

Environment and Heritage Service – Climate Change Indicators for Northern Ireland.

Northern Ireland Ambulance Service – Annual Report 2003/4.

Northern Ireland Housing Executive – Approval Notice, Order and Map for extinguishment of Public Right of Way at Altananam Park, Ballycastle.

Northern Ireland Museums Council – Annual Report and Financial Statements 2003/2004.

(viii) Planning Appeals Commission – Chief Commissioner’s Annual Report, April         2003 to March 2004.

NILGA – Annual Report 2003-2004

Northern Ireland Policing Board – Annual Report, 1 April 2003 – 31 March 2004.

Rivers Agency – Annual Report 2003-2004.

Letter dated 28 September 2004 from the Roads Service informing members that the development at Leyland Court Stage 1 by A & J Builders has been adopted by Road Service.

Letter dated 28 September 2004 from the Road Service informing members that the development off Leyland Road Stage 3 by Dsb Developments Limited has been adopted by Road Service.

Letter dated 28 September 2004 from the Road Service informing members that the development off Leyland Road Stage 4 by Dsb Developments Limited has been adopted by Road Service.

Letter dated 28 September 2004 from the Road Service informing members that the development off Leyland Road Stage 5 by Dsb Developments Limited has been adopted by Road Service.

The Youth Justice Agency – Youth Justice Connections, Issue 5, September 2004.

04/28:21
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Planning
Councillor S Blaney referred to a site meeting that had been held on the previous Thursday and stated that there had been no objections voiced for the planning application except one from the Environmental Health Department, and enquired why they had objected to the application.

The Director of District Services (DDS) pointed out that he could not comment as he had been off at the time of the objection, but informed members that he would investigate the matter and bring the information back to Council.

This was agreed.

Plastic Signs

Councillor McCambridge stated that whilst carrying out surface dressing, contractors for the Road Service should not nail plastic signs to the side of the road as it was an eyesore and because they were never removed, and requested that a letter be sent to the DOE to request that the plastic signs be removed on completion of the work.

This was agreed.

The meeting concluded at 11.16 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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